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CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  He asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation and Mr. Garber to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Earl Garber; and Mr. Ed Yerger.   

Members absent: Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC and Mr. David Daigle, LACD 1st Vice President.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the May 24, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the May 24, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the May 24, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review it with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC FARM BILL COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT    

Mr. Spicer said the 44 districts have entered their data through May in the current 2015 Farm Bill Contribution Agreement and they have already earned more than 73% of the total allocated funds.  He said there are four more months is this agreement and most districts will earn all of their allocated funds.  He said he called nine districts that had earned less than 60% of their funds and seven of the nine districts said they will be able to earn all of their funds by August 1, 2016.  He said there were only two districts that may not earn their  allocated amounts; this would amount to less than $5,000. 
LEGISLATIVE REGULAR AND SPECIAL SESSIONS / STATE FUNDING:

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this item with the State Commission.  Mr. Spicer said the regular session ended with LDAF being cut $2.4 million.  He said the Office of Soil and Water got a slight increase in funds and the SWCD funding is the same as last year.  He said there is talk of a third special session as the state is still $200-300 million short in their budget.
Mr. Spicer said in the Commissioner’s packet is a list of water bills that were introduced and acted on during the regular session. (See Attachment #1)  He said only the blue highlighted bills and resolutions were approved by the legislature and signed in law by the Governor. He said HCR 110 and HCR 115 by Representative Carter will be of interest to the Commission; HCR 110 requests the Department of Wildlife and Fisheries and Department of Natural Resources to study the use of water from natural and scenic rivers for certain uses and HCR 115 requests the office of Conservation to study the effects of groundwater withdrawals from the Southern Hills Aquifer System.  He said this aquifer is the source for Baton Rouge’s water.
Mr. Spicer said another bill of interest is HB 251 (Act 42 of 2016) by Representative Chaney, signed by the Governor and will be effective August 1, 2016 that changed the title of the LSU member to the Louisiana State University Vice President of Agriculture and Dean of the College of Agriculture and adds a ninth member to the State Soil and Water Conservation Commission, the Chancellor of the Southern University Agricultural Center. 

He said the legislation also made technical changes regarding the language in the law on who has the responsibility to audit the 44 SWCDs; the Louisiana Legislative Auditors (LLA) law supersedes LDAF regulations so the LLA Office has the responsibility to audit districts annually.  
Mr. Spicer said also significant is legislation that did not pass, such as bills that would have put taxes on agriculture.  He said Commissioner Strain worked hard to keep them from becoming law.

Mr. Taves said he wanted to mention U. S. House Bill 5451 co-sponsored by Representative Mr. Rick Crawford of Arkansas regarding amending the Food Security Act of 1985 to exempt certain recipients of USDA conservation assistance from specified reporting requirements. He said the bill exempts producers that receive $450,000 or less in USDA conservation assistance during the tax year and Indian tribes from reporting requirements related to sub-awards, executive compensation that requires participants to register in DUNS, the Universal Identifier and SAM, the System for Award Management.  He said registering should be an easy thing to do but it is not; it is very complicated and lengthy.

Mr. Spicer agreed, saying the OSWC spent months getting the SSWCC’s registration corrected in DUNS and SAMS and still every six months or so we have to get it corrected again.  
Chairman Skains said if there were no more comments or any questions, we will move on to the next agenda item.
NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS STATE CONSERVATIONIST REPORT

Mr. Norton handed out the Conservation Report to the Commissioners and said if the members recalled last month after the SSWCC meeting that he and Ms. Amy Robertson went to the Louisiana Public Broadcasting (LPB) studio to participate in a film event on Veterans Coming Home.  He said it was a very nice event and he discussed with the Colonel at Fort Polk the NRCS beginning twice a year to conduct seminars with military personnel on their 18-months-out soldier program to start working with those soldiers that are going to retire to help them transition into civilian life and then with the 12-month-out program for enlisted soldiers that are not renewing their contracts.  He said they were going to start with those folks doing programs on opportunities in agriculture, financial assistance available through USDA and for careers in USDA for those individuals that would be interested in careers with our agency.  He said they have hired a couple of former soldiers in tech support.  Mr. Norton said Thursday of that same week was the announcement of Joint Chief’s Landscape Restoration Partnership for funding increasing Long Leaf Pine acreage in the Kisatchie National Forest, Fort Polk and adjacent private lands.  He said also in the Conservation Report is a photo of him holding a pine snake, a docile animal as long as you do not squeeze it; it does not like to be embraced.  He said it was a great conference and Mr. Daigle did an outstanding job speaking on conservation, stewardship and private land owners in the long leaf pine area.  Mr. Norton said they are not in the Conservation Report, but we have some quotes from him, one of them being “Where else would you want to raise a family except in a long leaf pine area?” He thanked Mr. Daigle for his speech on stewardship and private land owners.
Mr. Norton said we have been having these kinds of thing cascading throughout the year and they are strengthening the message of conservation.  He said last month they had the signing ceremony of the partnership MOA at the Senate Egg Breakfast and Commissioner Strain did an outstanding job speaking about the value of conservation.  He said at least once a month the partnership with Farm Bureau and This Week in Louisiana Agriculture (TWILA) will feature the Conservation Report’s monthly highlighted article.  He encouraged Commissioners to check their local TV station for the program channel, date and times.  
Mr. Norton said they are continuing CSP contract obligations, and EQIP obligations are almost done; they are working on implementation and on getting programs set up for next year.  He said they may have some extra technical assistance funding at the end of the year, so NRCS will be working with OSWC on opportunities to put more funds in the Farm Bill Technical Assistance Agreement.  He said at this time they have no way of knowing the amount but they are expecting a substantial amount of reimbursement money.   
Mr. Norton said he also handed out a button, a new give away in their booths now, that came from the Commodity classic that as we walked around we saw other organizations had buttons and things people could pick up and wear during the event, so we started that at Farm Bureau’s annual meeting last week.  He said on the button We Love Conservation the background is brown and the implied message is a healthy soil.  

Mr. Norton said they are going through a reinvention process on the Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP) moving away from the Conservation Measurement Tool (CMT) to a more resource assessment base process and he provided the Commission a copy of the initial piece of information talking about the history of CMT and the changes that we are moving toward.  He said they are building the tool within the flexibility they have in the state and the target date to start the program is October 1. He said we are rolling this out and training will start in a few weeks  He said we will have all our people trained and the new reinvented CSP available. 
Mr. Norton thanked the Commission and ended his report asking if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none. Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the report.

CORRESPONDENCE
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to briefly review the correspondence and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Mr. Spicer said the first item is a letter from the East Carroll SWCD requesting approval for Mr. Donavon Taves to attend the NACD Summer Board Meeting & Conservation Tour July 15-19, 2016 in Minneapolis, Minnesota and the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Mr. Taves out of state travels.

Motion:  Mr. Garber made a motion to approve Mr. Donavon Taves to attend the NACD Summer Board Meeting & Conservation Tour on July 15-19, 2016 in Minneapolis, Minnesota and the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Mr. Compton requested approval from the Commission for him, Mr. Steve Horvath and Mr. Jack Gober to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  He said a letter will be sent tomorrow.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Mr. Compton, Mr. Horvath and Mr. Gober of the Capital SWCD for out of state travel.

Motion:  Mr. Taves made a motion to approve Mr. John Compton, Mr. Steve Horvath and Mr. Jack Gober of the Capital SWCD to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
Mr. Fletcher requested approval from the Commission for him and Mr. Richard Bonner to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  He said a letter from the district will be sent tomorrow.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Mr. Randell Fletcher and Mr. Richard Bonner of the Grant SWCD for out of state travel.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve Mr. Randell Fletcher and Mr. Richard Bonner of the Grant SWCD to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Taves and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next item is a letter from the Crescent requesting approval for Ms. Rebecca Livaudais, Mr. Allan Ensminger, Mr. Irvin Dares, III and Ms. Nina Ockman to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Ms. Rebecca Livaudais, Mr. Allan Ensminger, Mr. Irvin dares, III and Ms. Nina Ockman of the Crescent SWCD for out of state travel.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve Ms. Rebecca Livaudais, Mr. Allan Ensminger, Mr. Irvin Dares, III and Ms. Nina Ockman of the Crescent SWCD to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next items are three letters from the Calcasieu SWCD requesting approval for Ms. Rose Sharbeno, Mr. David Daigle and Mr. Preston Broxson to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Ms. Rose Sharbeno, Mr. David Daigle and Mr. Preston Broxson of the Calcasieu SWCD for out of state travel.
Motion:  Mr. Garber made a motion to approve Ms. Rose Sharbeno, Mr. David Daigle and Mr. Preston Broxson of the Calcasieu SWCD to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is from the LaSalle SWCD requesting approval of the CPA contract between the district and The Vercher Group to complete their audit compilation for $580 for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2016.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the CPA contract between the LaSalle SWCD and The Vercher Group.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the CPA contract between the district and The Vercher Group to complete their audit compilation for $580 for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Garber and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is a LDAF press release where LDAF and the Tangipahoa Parish Sheriff’s office are asking for any information regarding a trailer load of cattle found along I-12 heading east near Hammond,   Monday morning.

Mr. Spicer said the first NASDA news article from the Agronomy Society.  He said genetically engineered (GE) crops have been the topic of much debate since their introduction into the food system in the mid-1990’s and research has claimed both the benefits and the risks of GE crops.  He said however, according to a recent National Academies of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine report, Genetically Engineered crops: Experiences and Prospects,  the science is clear: “There is no persuasive evidence of adverse health effects directly attributable to consumption of foods derived from GE crops.”   He said the next NASDA article covers NASDA’s request for EPA to take immediate corrective actions to address concerns on Atrazine relating to the premature posting of EPA’s preliminary report on the ecological risk assessment of Atrazine.  He said NASDA expressed significant concerns with: (1) the Agency’s mishandling of this information; (2) the substantive scientific shortcomings included in the preliminary risk assessment and; (3) the implications of EPA’s actions, or lack thereof, may have on U.S. agricultural producers.  He said NASDA requested a timely response to these concerns before the Agency takes any further action with its registration review and NASDA stands ready to assist EPA in ensuring our growers have access to a broad range of technologies and crop protection tools, reviewed and approved in scientifically-sound and transparent manner, that are needed to continue to produce our nation’s food, fiber, and fuel.  
Mr. Spicer said the next article addresses the Supreme Court Ruling that COE wetland delineations are challengeable.  He said the Supreme Court ruled unanimously that U.S. Army Corps of Engineers wetland delineations can be challenged in court.  He said this is a significant ruling and will likely change the way COE deals with jurisdictional wetland delineations.
Mr. Spicer said next is an NACD Conservation clip stating that work on the 2018 Farm Bill has begun and that the focus will be on soil health.  He said the question is: “Do we need to change agricultural policy or research emphasis or programs to address soil health more effectively?”  
Mr. Spicer said that researchers at the U.S. Geological Survey and the USDA have published a new study that demonstrates that agricultural conservation practices in the Upper Mississippi River watershed can reduce nitrogen inputs to area streams and rivers by as much as 34%.  
Mr. Spicer said also in the June 14th eResource – NACD News Brief is an article on Commission member, Mr. Donavon Taves, regarding him championing soil health for many years.  See Attachment #2.
Mr. Spicer said last week the U.S. House and Senate panels approved 2017 funding for the Forest Service and  EPA.  He said the House and Senate Appropriations Committees approved bills to fund the Forest Service and the Environmental Protection Agency 319 funds for Fiscal year 2017.  He said section 319 is scheduled to be funded at its current level for FY 2017.

Mr. Spicer said he would also like to include in the Commission minutes the May issue of NACD’s Did You Know. He said it has some very important facts regarding urban community conservation.  See Attachment #3.

Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Spicer for his review and said if there are no comments, they would take up the next item.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this will the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said there are no resignations this month and only one request for reappointment.  He said the Allen SWCD sent a letter requesting the Commission to waive the 66 2/3% attendance requirement for Mr. William Eric Unkel as the Allen SWCD Board wishes to allow him to be reappointed into his position. He said the letter states that Mr. Unkel is very conservation minded, keeps informed on all board actions and district activities, and participates in other ag committees, namely the State Rice Board and the State Soybean Board.  He said Mr. Unkel is committed to making every effort to attend more Allen SWCD board meetings.
Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve waiving the meeting attendance requirement for Mr. William Eric Unkel to allow him to be reappointed to his position on the Allen SWCD Board.

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to waive the 66 2/3% meeting attendance requirement for Mr. William Eric Unkel to allow him to be reappointed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is a letter from the Allen SWCD requesting Mr. Unkel be reappointed into his position.  Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve Mr. William Eric Unkel being reappointed to the Allen SWCD.

Allen SWCD, Mr. William Eric Unkel, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin July 27, 2016 and will expire July 27, 2019.

Motion: Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the re-appointment of Mr. William Eric Unkel, appointed position, Allen SWCD, term begins July 27, 2016 and expires July 27, 2019.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Other Business  

Chairman Skains asked Dr. Leonard if he had any comments for the Commission. Dr. Leonard said the LSU AgCenter finished its 4-H University last week that brought in 1700 kids and volunteers to Baton Rouge for a week to talk about agriculture and careers.  He said the kids get to participate in events and win awards and the State winners get to travel across the US and those in 4-H know how important that trip is to the participants.  He said they hope a lot of those kids will consider a career in agriculture when they finish high school.   
Dr. Leonard said there are a number of field days coming up and thanked Mr. Norton for publicizing them in the back of the Conservation Report.  He said the Rice Field Day is tomorrow in Crowley and Dr. Girouard has a Master Farmer University going on right now that will continue until tomorrow.  He said there are a number of events going on: Oak Ridge Rice Field Day will be July 13th; the Dean Lee Research Station will have a Row Crop Field Day on July 14th in Alexandria; and Saint Gabriel will host a Sugarcane Field Day on July 20th and the Morehouse Black Farmers and Landowners Association Field Day is on July 27th.  He said he had a meeting later in the week with some of the members regarding Salvinia management and to create a MOU so we can disperse some of this material to your organization and members to conduct demonstration projects. 
Mr. Fletcher asked how the weevil project was were going.  Dr. Leonard said very well; you can look around where we have put them and there are number of success stories.  He said the only issue is quality control because a lot of people think when you get a population started in a pond that you can scoop them up from one pond and carry them to another pond, but that does not always work because you have to know the weevil’s reproduction cycle; sometimes it works, but usually it does not. He said they are working on determining why it works in some ponds and not in others.
Mr. Fletcher asked about cold tolerant wheat.  Dr. Leonard said they have lady this week in Uruguay looking for two varieties of cold tolerant wheat.  He said they found one and it is in quarantine right now and they cannot test it in the field until they rear it through two or three generations to make absolutely sure it safe. He said they have run some tests in labs putting some wheat in growth chambers and they will survive in temperatures similar to those in Shreveport and hopefully will work across all of Louisiana.
Mr. Spicer asked how far along they are on the feral hog poison. Dr. Leonard said they are working on it but the issue is whatever they use could cause damage to bears and that is something that will be hard to overcome.  He said the particular poison they are using and the way it is used in pens to release the bait only when the pigs are in the pen. He said they are working on making the bait so palatable that the hogs will eat all of the bait, not leaving some for other animals to eat. He said they are working on that specific delivery system to release the bait when only the hogs are there so that it would endanger other animals that eat the bait. 

Mr. Norton asked if there is a way that a line could be drawn and the bait could be used in selected areas of the state or does it have to be statewide; there is a line across the state showing bear habitats.  Dr. Leonard said to register poison bait like that you have to go thru EPA and EPA gives a lot of grief on bait with any level of toxicity making it a lengthy process.
Dr. Leonard said he did not have any additional comments.  Chairman Skains thanked him for coming and for giving his report. 
Chairman Skains asked Mr. David Daigle for his comments.  Mr. Daigle passed out copies of a publication he and Mr. Dan Caudle put together titled Prescribed Grazing, a Management Tool for Wetlands saying it all began when he hired Mr. Caudle to do a management plan for prescribed grazing and burning and the plan included a long list of mitigation requirements.  He said they noticed where they grazed cattle that the ecosystem was much better and then they prepared some white papers; one thing led to another and they created this publication as a public service and had several thousand copies printed. He said the 68 references in the publication are valuable for future references with all of them in one place. He said they were gave 50 copies to different schools and districts and they have some for sale for $2-$3 each.  Mr. Norton said he has reviewed it and this publication has exceptional information from the scientific community that supports the evolution of the prairies and grasslands.  He said you really need to have grazing animals out in this ecosystem.  He said they had talked about it being required reading for all level 1 and level 2 grazing planning course participants.  He said NRCS purchased a supply of the publications for their personnel so they can better understand the ecology of grasslands in southwest Louisiana.  He said this publication is very good and very informative.  Mr. Norton said he applauded Mr. Daigle as a true conservationist for taking the time and interest to create this excellent quality publication.   
Chairman Skains said this is another resource for landowners, especially for absent landowners who can lease their land for grazing. He thanked Mr. Daigle for his presentation.
Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, July 26, 2016 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Fletcher made a motion to adjourn at 2:12 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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